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S: Today is November 13, 2003.  This is an interview with J. C. Rawls for the 
Matheson Museum.  My name is Ann Smith.  The interview is taking place at the 
Matheson Museum.  What is your full name? 

 
R: John Cadmus Rawls.  It is interesting about my name that my first name was for 

my mother’s father and my middle name was for my father’s father.  His name 
was Cadmus.  They couldn’t agree as to whether they were going to call me John 
or Cadmus.  Actually each parent wanted to have me called for his or her parent, 
so an elderly woman about four doors south of where we were living, a person 
who both of my parents admired and respected highly, said, “If you can’t agree on 
what to call him, to satisfy everybody, just call him J.C.”  So that stuck 
throughout my high school, until I left and went to college.  Then they started 
calling me John. 

 
S: You hardly knew how to answer. 
 
R: That’s right.  I always say that anybody in Gainesville who calls me J.C. is really 

from the old school. 
 
S: They knew you a long time if they call you J.C.  That’s a good story. 
 
R: My mother’s father got his name, John, from the St. Johns River.  He was born 

right near the St. Johns River, and his parents gave him John as his name. 
 
S: I see.  Do you know whereabouts near the river? 
 
R: A place called East Palatka.  That’s where I was born.  When I was just about 

ready to be born, my mother went home to East Palatka, where she knew the 
people who would help her.  After six weeks my father went over and got us and 
brought us home. 

 
S: If you were born in East Palatka, when was that? 
 
R: August 22, 1923.  That’s where my mother was born – in East Palatka.  My father 

was born here in Gainesville. 
 
S: So they brought you back to Gainesville.  What did your father do? 
 
R: He was a chef cook.  He did most of his cooking in the winter down in St. 

Petersburg and in the summer, in Asbury Park, N.J. 
 
S: Oh really!  So he went back and forth. 
 
R: Yes.  He also was a chef cook in Gainesville at Hotel White House, which was 

situated where the Sun Trust Bank is now. 
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S: I’m familiar with that. 
 
R: I understand that it is the longest body of water in the United States which flows 

northward. 
 
S: I’ll be darned.  That’s wonderful.  Now, when you were born, were you born at 

your grandfather’s house?  It wasn’t in a hospital? 
 
R: That’s right.  It wasn’t in a hospital. 
 
S: Your mother was helped during the birth by her mother or was there a midwife? 
 
R: Her mother had passed.  It was with her two aunts and a cousin.  One aunt lived 

next door and the other one lived maybe about 200 feet away. 
 
S: Were you her first child? 
 
R: No, I was the fourth child of five. 
 
S: Were they girls or boys? 
 
R: All boys. 
 
S: What a challenge! 
 
R: There were no girl jobs and no boy jobs.  There were jobs or chores – ironing, 

washing dishes, washing clothes, cooking, and all those chores.  We did 
everything.  We sewed buttons on and all that kind of thing. 

 
S: Oh, you were a good catch. 
 
R: Oh yes! 
 
S: Now tell me, growing up in Gainesville, what are your earliest memories?  Do 

you remember playing with your brothers? 
 
R: Well, my earliest memory, I guess, was that two brothers died in infancy.  The 

oldest and the third died at very early ages, so I remember only my older brother.  
We would play horseshoes and we would play checkers – all sorts of things that 
we played.  We didn’t have a lot of playtime, and most of my coming up was with 
piano lessons.  My parents bought a piano in 1933 – a used piano – had it tuned, 
and I was allowed to take lessons from a professional, and I was to teach the other 
two brothers.  Well, my older brother, who was #2, didn’t want piano lessons, and 
my younger brother, who was very, very brilliant, didn’t want me to teach him, so 
I kept my musical knowledge. 
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S: You said your father was born here in Gainesville.  What did his father do? 
 
R: I don’t know what his father did.  He never talked very much about his family to 

us, so I don’t know what his father did.  His mother died at a very early age.  I 
think he must have been about eight years old when his mother died.  His father 
died when he was fourteen, so he had to take care of his father because his father 
was sick.  Consequently, he didn’t get very far in school.  He really educated 
himself for the most part. 

 
S: Tell me how it was in your family when your father would leave to go to New 

Jersey for that period of time.  Was that a hardship or was that just how life was? 
 
R: I guess we would say it was how life was.  He always arranged it that his out-of-

town “cheffing” was not during our coming up because he always wanted to be 
home to help my mother rear us.  He did most of his New Jersey and St. 
Petersburg trips at very early ages, and then here at the Hotel White House at very 
early ages, also.  What he did for the most part during our lifetime was that he had 
several rental houses, which brought him an income.  My mother was a beautician 
at home, so we really had Mom and Pop there all the time. 

 
S: That’s sometimes kind of unusual.  That’s wonderful.  You said chores were 

important and everyone had their responsibilities.   
 
R: Yes.  We used wood for cooking and my father would buy wood by the cord – a 

big truckload.  He would buy five cords of wood, each piece 4’ long, and we had 
to saw that wood – each piece at least twice – and we would split the wood.  My 
older brother and I would saw the wood, and sometimes we got up at four o’clock 
in the morning to saw the wood.  By the time we got home from school, Papa had 
the wood split and stacked, waiting for us to saw some more, so we sawed that in 
the afternoon, and when you get five cords of wood, you would think that he was 
running a wood yard.  People would ask him, “Are you running a wood yard?” 
and he would say, “No.”  They would ask him why he had so much wood.  He 
indicated that this is my yearly supply.  So we had to bring wood in for kindling 
and take out the ashes.  We would wash dishes.  During school days, we didn’t 
have to wash dishes after breakfast or wash dishes after supper.  He would always 
wash clothes early Monday morning.  We would get up early Monday morning at 
three or four o’clock and wash the clothes by hand and then rinse them.  When 
daylight would come, all those lines would be full of clothes waiting to be dried.  
We’d come back from school and get the clothes off the lines.  We folded clothes 
and I ironed all the pillowcases.  My mother would always iron our shirts.  We 
didn’t have to iron the shirts.  We would put the shirts on a hanger and let them 
dry and she would always iron those.   

 
 We would sweep the front porch, dust the chairs on the porch, clean the house, 

scrub the floors, rake the yard – all of those things that people would pay children 
to come in and do them, we did all of that.   
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 Every Saturday night, we had to polish our shoes for Sunday.  We would always 

go to Sunday School.  That was a must – Sunday School and every day school. 
 
S: So that was a high priority in your house. 
 
R: Very high.  We would come in from school and play in the yard.  By five o’clock 

we would eat supper – or dinner – and I would wash dishes.  By seven o’clock we 
were again in the dining room, sitting at the table and studying our lessons.  My 
parents didn’t allow us to talk while we were studying so we had to study our 
lessons and be prepared for the next day.   

 
S: Tell me, when you were growing up, did you or anyone in the family have 

illness?  Did you have anybody who had any sickness?  Was anyone seriously ill 
or hurt? 

 
R: No, we didn’t.  If we ever came home from school because of sickness, 

automatically that was a dose of castor oil. 
 
S: That cured everything back then, didn’t it? 
 
R: Consequently, we never came home from school.  We’d rather stay in school. 
 
S: It makes you pretty strong, doesn’t it? 
 
R: Every spring my parents would buy a bottle of cod liver oil for each person in the 

house to clean us out and get us ready for the summer.  Every fall, we would have 
our own bottle of cod liver oil, and that would clean us out and get us ready for 
winter.  Consequently, if we would cough, Papa would want to know who it was – 
specifically who coughed.  We did not cough any more.  Sometimes we would try 
to suppress it, because that meant a teaspoonful of sugar with 3 drops of 
turpentine on it.  That was supposed to get rid of that cough.  I am a good example 
of going through that. 

 
S: Did you have neighbors that were close by? 
 
R: Yes.  We had some very close neighbors.  Do you know where Mt. Pleasant 

United Methodist Church is? 
 
S: Yes. 
 
R: We lived right behind the Mt. Pleasant United Methodist Church, on the next 

street.  It was one of the most populated areas in town.  That was our church. 
 
S: So you didn’t have far to walk. 
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R: No.  Sunday School started at 9:30, and we were supposed to be there by 25 
minutes past nine. 

 
S: So you were there and ready. 
 
R: Oh yes. 
 
S: Now when your father traveled, either to St. Pete or to New Jersey, did he go by 

train? 
 
R: He would go by train to St. Pete, but mostly, as I recall him saying, to Asbury 

Park he would go by boat.  He would catch a boat out of Jacksonville or the train 
out of Jacksonville.  He was a very economic man, rarely would overspend 
money.  If there has ever been a real economic man, I think my father was. 

 
S: That wood is a good example. 
 
R: He would always buy round-trip tickets, and he would encourage others to buy 

round-trip tickets.  If they wouldn’t buy round-trip tickets, when Labor Day 
would come, the hotel would close down, and just before Labor Day they were 
around trying to find out how they were going to get places because they had 
already spent the money.  My father said he would pull out his ticket, saying, 
“This is a ticket to Gainesville, Florida.  I can tell you, whenever you come up 
here, get your round-trip ticket.  Don’t buy a single ticket.”   

 
S: He knew what he was talking about. 
 
R: Yes. 
 
S: Do you remember the first car that the family had? 
 
R: Yes.  The first car that our family had I purchased in 1951. 
 
S: Really. 
 
R: My father would not buy a car.  Do you remember Shaw & Keeter Motor 

Company back then?  
 
S: I surely do. 
 
R: Well, a salesman from Shaw & Keeter in 1935 came out to the house and wanted 

to take my father for a ride.  My father really wasn’t interested in a car but the 
salesman said, “Take a ride anyway.”  He saw us children so he said, “Take the 
children out, too.”  We sat in the back while they talked about the car.  My father 
was the passenger. The salesman said, “See how the car runs.  You don’t hear the 
car it drives so smoothly.”  Papa’s answer was, “I want a car that makes a lot of 
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noise.  When I’m driving down the road, I want the people to hear me and get out 
of my way.  I’m not going to buy this car.”  When we got back home, he said, “I 
wouldn’t mind buying the car but I don’t have anywhere to put it.  I want to buy 
the car.”  My father said, “First of all, a brand new car would cost $250.  You pay 
all that money for a car and you don’t have anywhere to put it.  I don’t have a 
shed.”  He said, “If I had a shed, I would buy one.”  So my older brother and I 
decided we were going to build a shed.   

 
S: I saw that coming. 
 
R: We were in Metropolitan Life Insurance Company.  We had it all figured out – 

how much the shed was going to cost – and we knew that we could borrow 
against our Metropolitan Life Insurance Company policies.  So, we told Momma 
we were going to borrow the money from Metropolitan Insurance Company.  We 
told her it was because we wanted to build a shed so papa could buy a car.  She 
said, “Your dad is not going to buy that car.”  We said, “But he said, ‘If I had a 
shed, I might buy a car.’”  So, during the early days of my teaching, I bought a 
car. 

 
S: That would have been about what year? 
 
R: That was in 1951 when I bought that car.  I was teaching at a college in Texas. 
 
S: What college? 
 
R: Prairie View A&M.  Prairie View was 45 miles from Houston, so to get to 

Houston, we had to pay somebody to carry us or beg for a ride and that kind of 
thing, so I said, “If I come back to Prairie View, I’m going to come back driving 
my own car.”  I came back home that summer and my parents asked, “Are you 
going back to the college?”  I said, “Yes, but I’m going back driving.”  So then I 
bought a 1951 Power Glide Chevrolet.  That was one you didn’t have to shift 
gears.  That was the first car I had. 

 
S: Pretty fancy.  Now, when you were growing up, what businesses do you 

remember in Gainesville?  Where did you do your shopping? 
 
R: That’s quite a nice question.  We did our shopping – well, my father would make 

out the grocery list and he would say, “Go down to the A&P downtown.  You go 
there and you get these three articles.  Lovett’s across the street – go there and get 
these three items.  Margaret Ann’s, right around the corner down from the square, 
you go there and get these six items.  The total of these will be $3.08 because the 
sales bills came out on Wednesdays, and he would give us $3.08.  We had a 
wagon and the two of us – my older brother and me, and when the older brother 
left, my younger brother and me – would go to the stores.   

 
S: And you would walk downtown with your wagon. 
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R: When we came back, he would check and see if we got everything.  That’s the 

way we bought our groceries.  There was a small neighborhood grocery store and 
we might go over there and get a loaf of bread, maybe on a Thursday, or that kind 
of thing, but downtown there was Dorsey’s Bakery.  Do you remember that? 

 
S: I don’t remember it but I have heard people talk about it many times. 
 
R: Yes, Dorsey’s Bakery, and there was a store called Alex Howe.  Did you know a 

Beasley Williams?  Beasley Williams Furniture Store was downtown, right down 
across the street in the next block. 

 
S: What kind of a store was Alex Howe’s? 
 
R: That was really called The Country Store.  Then right across from Beasley 

Williams was a Seagle – John Seagle Furniture Store.  You know the Seagle 
Building.  His sister gave the money for it.  There was Vidal’s Drug Store 
downtown.  That’s where we could buy school textbooks.  That was the only store 
in town where we could buy textbooks.  My father believed in buying our books 
so we could bring them home to study, and they went from my older brother 
down to me and from me to my younger brother.  That was before the county 
really gave sufficient books.  Okay, Woolworth’s Ten Cent Store;  McCrory’s 
Ten Cent Store; H.M. Chitty’s Dry Goods Store; Otto Stock’s Men’s Store; 
Wilson’s;  Personality Shop and Jay’s Dress Shop; and there was a Sears 
downtown and Baird’s Hardware; Thomas Hardware, and McCollum’s Drug 
Store; Canova Drug Store; the L and L Men’s Shop; Gresham’s, and Rutherford’s 
(gift shop).  Oh, there were all kinds of stores and shops down there.   

 
S: That’s wonderful.  You remember a lot of them.  What about movie houses? 
 
R: Well, there was the Florida Theater, which black people could not attend.  There 

was another theater across from the post office – I can’t think of what it was.  Oh, 
the State Theater, which black people could not attend.  Then black people 
attended the Lincoln Theater on Fifth Avenue.  Before the Lincoln Theater, there 
was the Metts Theater.  It was north of Mt. Pleasant United Methodist Church, 
right there by Dorsey’s Funeral Home.   

 
S: Were you involved in any sports growing up? 
 
R: No, I wasn’t involved in sports.  I had an appendectomy when I was five years 

old, and my parents got word that if you had an appendectomy you shouldn’t play 
sports because that place may come loose, so I wasn’t involved in sports.  That’s 
one reason that my parents bought a piano to break me of sports and take piano 
lessons. 

 
S: Now tell me, when you had your appendectomy, was that here in Gainesville? 



Interview with John C. Rawls 
November 13, 2003 
 

8

 
R: No.  I was sent to my mother’s first cousin.  They were reared as sisters.  They 

sent me to Thomas Jefferson Hospital in Philadelphia.  They wanted to get me 
into Johns Hopkins Hospital in Baltimore, but he told her to use her own 
judgment.  I couldn’t get into Johns Hopkins. 

 
S: Now were you having a stomachache and they knew something was the matter? 
 
R: Yes, they knew something was wrong. 
 
S: Was there any doctor that you went to for other things here in Gainesville? 
 
R: Yes, there was a Dr. Andrews, and there was a Dr. DePass.  Both of them came to 

the house.  There was a black hospital, a general hospital.  I know where that 
hospital was, but I’ve never been in it.  My older brother was admitted to that 
hospital.  I don’t remember what he was admitted for, but I do remember him 
being there and then coming home.   

 
S: Do you remember your trip to Philadelphia? 
 
R: Yes, I remember that very, very well.   
 
S: I’ll bet you do.  That was a big impression for a little boy. 
 
R: Yes, it was during the summer and my father packed a big lunch.  I remember one 

thing in that lunch.  It was deviled eggs.  I don’t think the train got out of 
Gainesville before I wanted those deviled eggs. 

 
S: That sounds right! 
 
R: I remember that ride just as good as 1,2,3. 
 
S: What do you remember about the hospital? 
 
R: I remember being in the ward – a lot of beds.  I had Hershey Bar candy at my 

bedside.  In fact, that’s what I remember most.  People were very nice, very kind. 
 
S: How did your father know that you might have something serious? 
 
R: I’m thinking it might have been Dr. Andrews who might have recommended that 

I have an operation.  I remember Dr. Andrews and I remember Dr. DePass.  Dr. 
DePass was quite a doctor.  When Dr.DePass would come, he would say, “Turn 
over.”  That is the way he treated all of his patients.  And if you didn’t turn over 
quickly [he demonstrates by slapping the patient] he would say, “I said turn over.”  
Well, you turned over then! 
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S: No question in your mind! 
 
R: Sometimes when you go to Alachua General Hospital, on the first floor they have 

pictures of doctors who were Chiefs of Staff, and I always see Dr. DePass and I 
believe with his cigar in his mouth and he had his hat on.  That was him for years 
and years. 

 
S: What do you remember as a little boy that the family did for fun? 
 
R: Well, the only thing that we did for fun I think was to play horseshoes and 

checkers. 
 
S: Did your father ever play checkers with you? 
 
R: Oh yes, and he would play horseshoes and checkers.  The Recreation Center 

wasn’t that far from our house, just right around the corner, and we would go over 
there – both my older brother and my younger brother – and play baseball and 
softball, but I never engaged in any of that.  On the 4th of July there would be a 
big picnic type of goings-on. 

 
S: Was your mother a good cook? 
 
R: Mother was a real good cook.  Her mother passed when she must have been 

twenty-five.  Her mother was sickly, so she had to do the cooking for the family.  
Her father was a citrus shipper, so he left the house to his daughter.  There was 
her brother, who was in the orange grove, so she was a very good cook.  I 
remember every Sunday she would make yeast rolls and they were real good.  
Just out of the oven they tasted better than Dorsey’s.  Then, too, my father being a 
chef, she had to make sure that everything was right.   

 
 An interesting thing about both of them.  My mother was always taught when 

you’re cooking, before you serve the food, wash up everything.  Then after 
dinner, you only have the dinner dishes.  My father, whenever he would cook, he 
would use a new spoon for everything because he didn’t have to wash them.  He 
had a pot washer.  One reason I learned how to cook was I would rather wash 
dishes and cook than to wash dishes behind his cooking.  He used all the spoons, 
all of the forks, and all of the pans. 

 
S: Tell me how many years you took piano lessons. 
 
R: Well, I started taking piano lessons in 1933 when they bought the piano and I 

must have been in the fifth grade, I guess.  The rest of the time I was in high 
school.  Then I went away to college with my aim on being a concert pianist.  
That’s what I wanted to be.  I attended a small private school in Alabama, 
Talladega College, in Talladega, Alabama, and tuition with room and board went 
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up twice in one year, so my father told me, “If you plan to go back to college, you 
have to choose a cheaper school.”  I had heard that the piano teacher at North 
Carolina A&T (Agriculture and Technical) College was very good, so I applied 
there.  I got a catalogue, which indicated that they had this particular man – he 
traveled abroad and studied with a famous pianist – I can’t think of his name now.  
Anyway, I said he must be real good, so I went there.  When I got there, I was 
told that that man had just left to go to Washington, D.C. as Dean of the School of 
Music at Howard University.  So I missed out on him.  The fellow who took his 
place I could play better than he could.  I studied organ at a women’s college in 
North Carolina -- Bennett College.  There were five of us from the school I was 
attending to study organ there.  Then Uncle Sam called, so I went to visit Uncle 
Sam for 31 months. 

 
S: What year did they call you?  What year did you join the Service? 
 
R: 1943. 
 
S: In the Army? 
 
R: Yes.  My fingers started getting stiff on me, so I changed my major from music to 

Social Sciences.  When I got my degree, I went to graduate school. 
 
S: Where did you get your degree? 
 
R: From A&T in North Carolina. 
 
S: And then you decided to go to graduate school where? 
 
R: At the University of Iowa. 
 
S: My Alma Mater. 
 
R: University of Iowa? 
 
S: We’ll have to do the secret handshake now!  That’s wonderful. 
 
R: What was your field, may I ask? 
 
S: Nursing. 
 
R: Well, I remember the Old Capitol Building, the McBride Building.  Hancher was 

the President when I was there. 
 
S: What years did you go there? 
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R: I went there the summer of ’46, the summer of ’47, the year of ’48, the year of 
’49-’50.  Then again the summer of ’51, ’53, and ’55.  I got my Master’s Degree 
there and became a candidate for my Ph.D.  I passed the Ph.D. French test and 
then I was sitting on my front porch one summer – the summer of ’55  

 
S: Sitting on your porch in Iowa? 
 
R: Here.  I was scheduled to get my Ph.D. in ’57.  That was going to be the year that 

I would go back to college, and sitting on my front porch that summer because I 
had come in from summer school, the principal asked me if I wanted a job here in 
this county.  I asked, “Doing what?”  He said, “I need a teacher for Social Studies 
and a teacher for Music.  What do you think?”  I said, “Well, I’m not certified in 
Music but I am certified in Social Studies.”  He said, “Well, you can do Music.”  I 
was fairly good.  My parents, both mother and father, were failing swiftly.  I did 
not know my father had had a heart attack and I asked my mother about him.  She 
said, “Well, he didn’t want anyone to know because you all would have stopped 
working and leave your jobs and come home, and he wanted you to be happy 
wherever you are and make a living where you want to make a living.” 
In order to help them, I decided to put Iowa down and come home.  I’m glad I did 
because I could tell that he was ailing very, very fast.  My mother was failing, too.  
My older brother was in Europe – must have been in Paris – and my younger 
brother was in medical school in Washington, D.C.  I knew neither one of them 
were going to come home.  I had taught five years in a Texas College and I said I 
would come home.  So I came home and stayed in the house with them. I married, 
so my wife and I lived there.  My father died, and we lived there with my mother.  
Then she passed, the house became my wife’s and mine.  Later our children came, 
and we needed more space so we built another house. 

 
S: Where did you meet your wife? 
 
R: I was Assistant Principal at Lincoln High School, and she came in as a Music 

teacher.   
 
S: You certainly had that in common. 
 
R: Yes.  We played in some duets, and then it became more personal.   
 
S: You moved the piano out from between you. 
 
R: That’s right. 
 
S: You courted her here in Gainesville then.  Was she a longtime Gainesville 

person? 
 
R: No, she was from Ocala, Florida. 
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S: I see. So, you went from teacher to Assistant Principal? 
 
R: I was Assistant Principal for five years and then I went to Shell Elementary 

School in Hawthorne.  I was Principal there five years and then I was transferred 
to Duval Elementary School as Assistant Principal because the Principal had had 
a major heart attack and the Superintendent, Tiny Talbot, thought that the 
Principal was going to retire.  At the end of the first semester, that’s when they 
had massive integration so he did not want a black Principal and a black Assistant 
Principal there at the same time, so he transferred me to the County Office as 
Supervisor for Staff Development.  I was there about a year and a half and then I 
could stay there or go to Duval as Principal.  I suggested I would rather go to 
Duval especially because of the current staff.  I didn’t care for that.  I was there 
for two years and Superintendent Longstreth came in and told me that he was 
going to send me to a school on the western side of town.  An interesting thing.  
He asked me if there was a school on the western side of town I would prefer not 
going to.  I said, “You asked the question, so I’m going to answer.”  I said, “Yes, 
there’s a school on the western side of town I’d prefer not going to.”  So he said, 
“Which one was that?”  He was shocked when I told him that there was one.  I 
said, “It’s Littlewood.”  He asked, “Why Littlewood?”  I said, “Well, it’s my 
understanding that the parents at Littlewood will stand outside each room and tell 
the teacher what she’s doing incorrectly.”  I said, “That’s not going to happen 
where I’m Principal.  If there’s something that anybody – even you, if you don’t 
like things – will come to me and let me know what’s going on and charge me 
with the responsibility of correcting it if it’s supposed to be corrected.”  He fell 
out laughing. So, I thought I had just tore my britches up.  He said, “Well, that’s 
where my children go to school.”  I said, “Well, I am sure you wouldn’t do 
anything like that.”  And then, toward the end of the year, when he got ready to do 
the assignments for the principals, he came in and told me, “I am going to send 
you to Idlewild.”  I said, “Well, thank you.  That is not where the Street 
Superintendents had me going.”  He said, “Who?”  I said, “The Street 
Superintendents.”  He fell out again.  He said, “Where did they have you going?”  
I said that they had me going to Littlewood and Glen Springs.  He said, “Well, 
that’s one time that they were wrong.”  I said, “Fine.  I’ll go wherever you send 
me and do the best job that I can.”  So I stayed at Idlewild for thirteen years.  Do 
you know where Idlewild is? 

 
S: Yes. 
 
R: I love Idlewild because it is down off the highway.  Nobody knew where it was.  

County staff people never came by Idlewild on their way somewhere. 
 
S: Did what you’re supposed to be doing? 
 
R: I had a very good group of people – teachers, staff, students, and parents.   
 
S: So that turned out to be a very rewarding career, it sounds like. 
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R: Very, very rewarding.  I enjoyed it. 
 
S: One of the things I wanted to go back to is to ask you particularly since you were 

in the school system, about your impression about how segregation was and if you 
had experiences with that before they decided to integrate the schools.   

 
R: Yes, I was brought up with the school system before integration, and I can say 

that I am not downing integration, but there were certain things that we could 
teach or we could do for and with the children that we are missing out on. 

 
S: I’ve heard that before. 
 
R: They are really missing. 
 
S: Can you give me an example? 
 
R: Yes.  I remember very well, when a child would be acting up, I would look at that 

child just like this.  That child would calm down.  Sometimes I could say, “Do 
you want me to call Flossie at the bank?”   Flossie was her mother.  Flossie and I 
went to school together.   I know I have Flossie’s backing.  “Please don’t do that.”  
I would say, “If you do that again, I will use my belt on you and then call 
Flossie.”  I never had to call Flossie.  When I would go to church, I could meet 
Flossie and I could tell Flossie that her child was doing nicely.  I said, “Whatever 
you’re doing, keep it up.  Don’t you stop because if you stop, I know what’s 
going to happen.”   

 
 If I wanted a youngster to be on a program, I would give that youngster the 

information.  “You’re going home and study this,” or memorize this, whatever I 
wanted the youngster to do.  “This is Monday and next Monday I’m going to talk 
to you about it.”  That was done.  Sometimes Flossie will call me.  For instance, a 
child got a paper.  “What do you want the child to do with this?”  I want the child 
to memorize that.  I want the child to understand it.  I would tell her what it’s 
about, so Flossie can work with the youngster. 

 
 Okay, but now children tell the teacher, “I’m not going to be in that program.  I’m 

going to be out of town.”  Lies.  They couldn’t tell me they were going to be out 
of town because they knew that I would call the parents and find out about it. 

 
S: Did you have any difficulty when you traveled with any kind of discrimination? 
 
R: Yes.  I think I was coming home to Gainesville from Texas – I was coming twice 

a year – every summer school and Christmas.  I would come home for Christmas.  
I remember very distinctly.  It happened either in eastern Louisiana or western 
Mississippi.  It seems like it was western Mississippi.  I was stopped by the road 
patrol police, and he told me I was driving too fast.  He wanted to see my driver’s 
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license.  I couldn’t find my license.  When something happens like that, you get 
upset, and you can look all through your billfold.  He said, “Wait here.  Sit right 
there.”  He said, “Look all through your billfold.”  I took out my NAACP 
membership card and gave it to him.  He looked at that and handed it back and 
said, “You’d better have had these licenses or I was going to lock you up.”  He 
couldn’t read the license!  That was the NAACP membership card.  When I came 
here, a lot of people think that’s a joke, but that’s no joke. 

 
S: Uhuh, and he had the authority and the badge. 
 
R: Had the authority to lock me up and had the audacity to say, “You’d better have 

had these licenses or I was going to lock you up.”  I remember another time when 
I was traveling.  This was in the summer when I was coming from Texas.  There 
was a girl who lived here in Gainesville and she worked in Houston.  She was 
black but extremely fair, with very good textured hair.  If she walked in here now, 
you couldn’t tell whether she was a black person or a white person.  She asked me 
if she could ride home with me for Christmas.  She asked if I was coming home 
and I said, “Yes.”  She said, “Can I ride with you?”  I said, “Oh Lord,” knowing I 
would have to drive through southern Louisiana and eastern Mississippi and 
southern Alabama, so I told her yes and I would pick her up.  I picked her up right 
around four o’clock in the afternoon, and I guess about 2:30 or 3:00 o’clock in the 
morning I stopped for gas.  While I bought the gas, she got out of the car and she 
had on short pants and she went into the rest room.  There were about six white 
men on the outside of the service station, chat, chat, chat.  When she came out, I 
had finished pumping the gas.  I paid for the gas, she got into the car and I went to 
the rest room.  When I came out, I got to the car and just as I was getting in the 
car, I heard one ask the question, “Did you see that?”  One said, “Yeah, I saw it.”  
I’m telling you I closed that door and tore out of there.  So when I got home, I 
don’t know why my father would ask me this question, “Did anybody come with 
you?”  I said, “Yes, sir.”  He asked, “Who?”  I said, “Margaret Murrell.”  He said, 
“Son, you weren’t scared?”  I pretended I wasn’t scared.  I never let him know I 
was scared.  And she was going back with me too.  I didn’t want her to think I 
was scared about her going back with me, but I was as scared as I could be. 

 
S: What a terrible time. 
 
R: Also, this same girl, whenever we were going to college – she went to college in 

Washington, D.C. – after Christmas, just about all the colleges opened at the same 
time, so all of the students were getting on the train.  So here in Gainesville, I 
think there must have been about eight of us getting on the train, including this 
particular girl, too.  She would get on the train in the white coach, and we would 
get on the train and go in the black coach, and that was it. 

 
S: What did you all think about that? 
 
R: Well, that’s the way they programmed her.  Coach 126 was white. 
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S: Oh, I see.  That’s where her ticket was. 
 
R: Yes, that was her ticket.  That happened all the time.  Right now if she walked in 

that door – she lives in Sacramento, California – you could not tell the difference.  
That’s the way traveling was for some people.  That was accepted. 

 
S: I notice that you drove straight through. 
 
R: Oh yes.  There were no hotels for blacks. 
 
S: What about eating?  Did you stop to eat or did you take food with you? 
 
R: On our way, we would take food with us.  Coming back, it was mostly cookies 

and drinks. 
 
S: When you were growing up and going to school in Gainesville, did you have any 

experiences with people being biased? 
 
R: Yes.  I worked for a family, and I carried wood in and took ashes out and I would 

sweep the front porch.  I was in the 6th or 7th grade.  I would always have to go to 
the back door and always have to leave by the back door.  This particular woman 
wanted me to carry some kindling, but she would tell me, “I’m going to excuse 
you to go out of the front door.” 

 
S: “Excuse” was the word she used. 
 
R: She excused me to go out the front door because I couldn’t go out the front door 

otherwise.  She told me when you go to this woman’s house to carry this, go to 
the front door, but don’t go inside.  It would be dark.  That kind of thing existed.  
I worked for other members of the family and that’s the way it was. 

 
S: Do you remember your parents trying to guide you or did you learn by example? 
 
R: I just learned by example because that was the accepted way.  There were the 

water fountains and rest rooms and all those things.  I remember the same lady 
told me to go down to Wilson’s Department Store for something.  When I got 
down there, I did what she wanted me to do, and she asked me who waited on me.  
I said, “I don’t know the woman’s name.  I didn’t ask her her name.”  She said, 
“Whenever you talk concerning a white female, she’s always ‘lady.’  You don’t 
call her woman.”  I didn’t know that. 

 
S: I didn’t, either. 
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R: In my opinion, the woman was probably 25 years old.  On the other hand, I 
remember another time there was a lady – are either of you members of the First 
Presbyterian Church? 

 
S: No. 
 
R: Well, she was the soloist at the First Presbyterian Church, I guess for about 35 

years.  I would clean house for her.  She had a young daughter, a very young 
daughter, and she told me that she was going to be in the house vocalizing, and 
she wanted me to take her daughter out to the play yard, because she didn’t want 
to be disturbed from her vocalizing.  I would do that and she accepted me as she 
did her son.  I saw her years and years afterwards downtown, and I went up to her 
and I said, “Excuse me, please.  Are you Mrs. Godwin?”  She said, “Yes, and 
you’re J.C.”  I said, “That’s right.”  Well, that led to about 30 minutes of talk. 

 
S: That’s wonderful. 
 
R: They had a reception for her retirement at First Presbyterian, and she asked me to 

come.  I had heard that Preacher Gordon was a nice man but that he believed 
blacks should be in their place.   She told me, “I talked to Preacher Gordon.”  So 
when I went there, Preacher Gordon met me at the door.  He said, “I have heard 
that you’re such a wonderful young man that I want you to come in here and be a 
regular part of this reception.”  He was exceptionally good. 

 
S: Isn’t that nice. 
 
R: I said, I believe what I’ve heard about Preacher Gordon is not true, but she told 

me that she had talked with Preacher Gordon, so I guess she told Preacher Gordon 
that I was all right. 

 
S: He is my guest.  Now when you were in the school system and desegregation was 

happening, were there problems that you had in the school or did it go smoothly? 
 
R: We didn’t have serious problems at Idlewild.  We had some at Shell Elementary 

in Hawthorne.  I hired, that year, a man who taught 6th grade, I believe it was.  
Tiny Talbot wanted him to have a job.  He married Tiny’s secretary’s daughter.  I 
hired him.  That was the first white person that was placed.  This girl went home 
and told her mother that this teacher beat her and the mother came out there.  She 
wanted to see the teacher, and I said, “Let’s bring the teacher in.”  The teacher 
came in and the little girl came in.  I said, “This is Mr. Cross.  This lady told me 
that you beat her daughter today.  Give me the circumstances.  What went on?”  
The teacher said, “I didn’t beat her.”  After I told her that I was the one.  She 
needed it.  All I said was, “So you got two beatings today.”  Mr. Cross said, “I 
didn’t beat her.”  She wanted to cause some confusion.   Chances are the mother 
had told her that if that man puts his hands on you to let her know.  But I was the 
one who beat her. 
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S: Isn’t that funny!  When you were growing up and particularly over in that 

neighborhood, were you aware of what was going on over at the University of 
Florida?  The campus wasn’t all that far – or was that another world? 

 
R: That was a different world altogether.  All I knew of the University of Florida was 

Claude Murphree.  Did you know him? 
 
S: No, but I know the name. 
 
R: Well, Claude Murphree was the University organist.  Claude Murphree taught me 

piano one summer – the summer of ’42.  He came to the house.  I knew that Dr. 
Tigert was President and Dr. Philpott was the Vice-President.  I knew they had 
fraternity houses and the fraternity boys were bad. 

 
S: And how did you know that? 
 
R: Well, at one time, on Halloween night the fraternity boys would come and take 

the chairs from this front porch and put them down on another front porch.  In the 
morning people would just go and look for their chairs.  “You’ve got my chairs 
and I have yours.” 

 
 Now, when I went away to college, I never knew that there was such a thing as a 

black fraternity.  I didn’t know that.  I thought all fraternities were for white boys. 
 
S: Sure.  Do you remember when University Avenue was paved only as far as the 

President’s house? 
 
R: No. 
 
S: That was probably way far west.  You probably went from your neighborhood to 

downtown or thereabouts. 
 
R: I remember going to a fraternity house across from the stadium to get white boys’ 

clothes, for a woman who washed and ironed them.  But I never got further west.  
I do remember when 8th Avenue stopped at 22nd Street. 

 
S: I remember that. 
 
R: I never got any farther than that. 
 
S: When you went into the service in 1943, where did you go? 
 
R: From here to Camp Blanding and from there to Newport News, Virginia.  From 

Newport News to Norfolk, Virginia, and then to California.  I can’t remember the 



Interview with John C. Rawls 
November 13, 2003 
 

18

name but I was on my way then, to Hawaii.  From Hawaii to Saipan.  I was in on 
the invasion of Saipan and stayed there until it was time to be discharged. 

 
S: What was your experience in the service?  Were you in battle? 
 
R: I was in battle once in Saipan, but before then I was always in Personnel, doing 

the typing and keeping personnel records.  When I was in Newport News, the 
clerk-typist typed like this [he demonstrated using 2 fingers].  I had taken typing 
in college.  It was on my record that I could type.  I typed 65 words a minute, so 
the commanding officer wanted to see if that was true so he told me to come to 
his office and he gave me something to type.  He said, “Oh yes, you are a good 
typist.”  He told me in the afternoons to come there and spend about an hour just 
typing, so I would go up there in the afternoons and just type away.  “Did you 
finish all that?”  “Yes.”  “Did you check it over?”  “Yes.”  I started to tell him that 
I don’t make mistakes, but decided not to.  The typewriter makes mistakes, not 
me. 

 
S: Tempting though, wasn’t it. 
 
R: Yes, it sure was.  And right now I tell people I don’t make mistakes, the 

typewriter does.  Whenever we would go on an invasion or whenever we would 
move, I was to keep up with the typewriter.  When we got to Saipan, the 
Lieutenant indicated that he wanted me to go with him on the invasion.  I said, 
“Well, because the Japanese were shooting, I can’t carry the typewriter in the 
invasion.”  He said, “Just forget about the typewriter.”   Later, I learned from him 
that he just didn’t feel comfortable going in alone and since I had two years of 
college and he wanted someone who could take orders and who could give orders, 
proper orders, and the right ones, that is why he wanted me to go in with him. 

 
S: Isn’t that something.  Do you remember the place downtown called Louie’s 

Lunch? 
 
R: Yes.  I know where Louie’s Lunch was down there behind GRU. 
 
S: I had a chance to interview him.  It was my very first interview, and one of the 

things that was so touching was that he kept the pictures of all of the Gainesville 
men who went off to service over all different wars.  He had pictures and letters 
from them, and he had this whole wall covered with them.  He felt that was 
important. 

 
R: You know, the first person who was killed in action was a friend of mine.  

Alfonso Franklin.  His family used to live right behind our house.  They rented 
the house from my father.   

 
S: Do you remember when the mall on Main Street was being built? 
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R: Oh yes, I remember that very well, and downtown started looking like a cemetery.  
Gainesville Mall opened up, and now they’re trying to liven it back up. 

 
S: That’s exactly right.  Do you remember when Shands was under construction? 
 
R: I was in Archer, and I would pass Shands all the time.  And the VA was built.  

The railroad track ran right down the middle of Main Street. 
 
S: That’s another one I was going to ask you about. 
 
R: Yes, I remember that.  That’s where we would catch our train, right there where 

the Wachovia Bank is. 
 
S: Now, the White House Hotel.  Was that a block over? 
 
R: No, the White House was down about two or three blocks north.  It was right in 

front of Williams-Thomas Funeral Home. 
 
S: Oh, I see. 
 
R: I used to work for the family that lived over Williams-Thomas.  It was Thomas 

Funeral Home then.  Mr. Thomas wasn’t a mortician.  He just owned it because 
his father owned it so he carried it on.  I used to work upstairs for the funeral 
director and his wife.  Once he asked if I would help him put a body in a casket.  
By the time I got through saying, “Uh, uh, uh, uh,” he told me he would never ask 
me to do it again.  That was the only thing he asked me to do and I couldn’t do it.  
I deal with people while they are living, not when they are gone. 

 
S: Do you still enjoy your music, today? 
 
R: Yes, I still enjoy music but I don’t get to the piano.  I am a church organist.   
 
S: Good for you. 
 
R: All of my dealings are with the church organ unless I am learning a piece to play 

on the organ or for an anthem.  In Mt. Pleasant, I was the pianist for the Junior 
Choir and when they first got their organ in 1948, I was in Texas.  When I came 
home, I played the organ and I became organist for the Number Two Choir.  
When that choir wanted to do the jazz and stuff, I don’t do that so I let them go 
ahead and get whatever they wanted.  Then I became the organist for the Chancel 
Choir and they got a preacher who wanted jazz, so I wasn’t going to deal with 
that.  I was there just one Sunday, and I was at Mt. Carmel Baptist Church two 
Sundays per month and then when I left, I went to Mt. Carmel, and they wanted a  
full-time person to be in charge of the music the first Sunday of the month, and 
then other Sundays they would have someone to play the piano jazzy and I would 
do the hymns and the prelude.  So I’m completing my 26th or 27th year at Mt. 
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Carmel.  I have been there longer than I will be here on earth.  They let me play 
when I want to play and they let me teach the music that I want to teach.  They 
don’t bother me.  My thing is anthems and hymns.  Spirituals are okay.  All this 
stuff that I don’t care for they know not to ask me to play because I’ll tell them, 
“You bring me the music and you’re going to sing this just like it is written.”   

 
S: I understand.  Just two different kinds of music.  We talked about the Woolworth 

Store and Wilson’s.  I bet you remember Primrose Inn. 
 
R: Oh yes.  I remember Primrose Grill after football games.  It was where all big 

dinners were held. 
 
S: Now, did they serve black people? 
 
R: After integration. 
 
S: But they didn’t before then? 
 
R: Oh no.  You didn’t go to Primrose Grill unless you were cooking or something of 

that nature.  I know Primrose Grill very, very well. 
 
S: Did you ever, when you were growing up in Gainesville, did you ever go out to 

Paynes Prairie or to surrounding areas? 
 
R: No.  I went to Ocala once across Paynes Prairie, but the big thing then was 

Devil’s Millhopper.  You know where there is a housing development up near 
Alachua, going into Alachua on the left-hand side.   

 
S: I’m not sure what you’re thinking of. 
 
R: They have their golf course up there.  That was very popular.  It was called 

Milwaukee Springs.  Sundays especially, and the 4th of July and Labor Day there 
would be all kinds of entertainment there.  That’s where we would go.  What was 
so big about that was I went there to help cook and they told me I was going to be 
responsible for stew beef.  They wanted to know if I ever cooked stew beef before 
and I told them, No.”  They said, “You can cook stew beef.  If you cook it, they’re 
going to buy it and eat it.”  I said, “Okay.”  So I did what I thought my parents did 
with stew beef.  I put every spice that they had in that stew beef, and really the 
aroma was just all over the place.  They asked, “Who did that stew beef?”  “J.C. 
Rawls did it.”  They sold out.  Oh, that was a good beef stew. 

 
When I was in college in North Carolina, the head of the English Department 
cooked for a white family in the city.  They were going to make him, that 
particular summer, Director of the College Choir, and he couldn’t do all of it.  I 
was taking American Literature when he asked me did I cook.  I said, “Well yes, I 
cook.”  He said, “Well, I’ve got a job cooking for a family and I can’t do it.  It’s 
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just too much for me right now.”  When he told me that, I said, “I don’t have that 
kind of expertise.”  He said, “Oh yes, you do.  Let me call the lady and tell her 
that I found someone and you go out and talk with her.”  So I went out and talked 
with her.  She said, “You can just start now.  Do you want to start now?”  I said, 
“Yes, I can.”  She said, “Have you ever made biscuits?”  I said, “Yes.”  I had seen 
my Mother make biscuits, and she could make some good biscuits.  One thing I 
remember my father saying about a good biscuit was that you’ve got to knead that 
dough.  I knew it was flour, salt, and shortening, but what proportions I had no 
idea.  I had no idea what I was doing.  She went out of the kitchen and I looked 
for a cookbook so I asked her, “How many will be eating?”  She said, “There’ll 
always be four and that includes you.  If there’s going to be any difference, I’ll 
always let you know, but always plan on four.”  I said, “I’ve never made biscuits 
for such a few people before.”   

 
S: Good answer. 
 
R: “Will you tell me the proportions?”  She said, “Yes, this and this and this.  Does 

that sound right?”  I said, “I would imagine it is.  Suppose we try that.”    I wished 
she would get out of here so I could write this down.  She did leave and I 
hurriedly wrote it down and put it in my pocked.  I used exactly what she said, 
and those turned out to be the most wonderful biscuits.  

 
S: I have to say I’m impressed. 
 
R: One day she said, “You know, these biscuits you make taste like ‘fallen’ biscuits.  

Have you ever made ‘fallen’ biscuits?”  I said, “I guess I just cut mine out.”  She 
said, “I’m going to have a luncheon and I am going to need several pans of this.  I 
want you to bake these biscuits because they taste like ‘fallen’ biscuits.”  I said, 
“Okay.”  I knew how much to put in, then.  We had a big pan of biscuits on top of 
the refrigerator.  She said, “I will always tell you when to bring everything in.”  It 
was a tea, and she would be walking around.    Before the people came, she 
brushed up against the pan, and the pan fell.  She said, “Hurry, let’s just pick these 
up.  You don’t have time to make any more.”  She and I got down there and we 
picked them up and put them in the pan.  She said, “Now don’t you serve these 
until I tell you.  I said okay.  She said, “Why don’t you serve that other pan now.  
Get it ready.”  I did just that.  She said, “Those people just enjoyed those biscuits.  
These are ‘fallen’.”  She turned around and asked me, “Aren’t they, John?”  I 
said, “Yes, they are.”  Every day that I would go there, twice a week or so, I 
would go out there to cook biscuits. 

 
S: That’s something. 
 
R: I really enjoyed working for her.  Her father was a Congressman of the United 

States House of Representatives, and her husband was an insurance agent from 
Western Carolina.  I went up there with her one day to get two large hams.  She 
told me to get out of the car.  I got out of the car.  She said, “I want you to just 
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look and look and look, as far as you can see.  My father owns all of that 
property.”  When I would leave her house to go back to the dorm, around seven or 
eight o’clock in the evening, she would always tell me, “Carry a sandwich for 
later tonight and carry another sandwich for your roommate.”  I carried another 
sandwich but not for my roommate.  My roommate was too sorry and wouldn’t 
even get a job.  I got to the point that I ordered all the groceries for the house.  She 
told the people downtown, “Whatever he orders, send that order out here.” 

 
S: It sounds like she was a wonderful person. 
 
R: She was a very, very fine person. 
 
S: Well, I think I’m coming to the end about Alachua County.  Tell me what I have 

neglected to ask about. 
 
R: I think you’ve done a real good job.  One thing that I want to add.  I had a very 

good advisor when I was at college.  He taught history.  He got his Bachelor’s, 
Master’s and Ph.D. from the University of Iowa.  That’s one reason why I went 
there because Iowa prepared him the way he has done me real well.  Anyway, he 
taught History.  When he would call the roll, he would look like this.  He would 
say, “Everybody is here today.”  Or if, “John Jones is absent,” he would mark him 
absent.  But he would teach his History.  He would walk right across the front of 
the floor with no notes.  The only time he would bring a book in was if he wanted 
to read something like the Koran.  I always remember him saying, “Writing 
maketh an exact man; reading maketh . . .”.  So when I got to Iowa, I looked up 
his dissertation and found out who his advisor was.  I said, “Well, I am going to 
take a course from him.”  So, I took a course in Social and Economic History, and 
they taught the identical way.  It was just like I was sitting in the other classroom.  
Anyway, my advisor made a very great impression on me.  He said, “Writing 
maketh an exact man,” so I started writing.  When I was out at Texas, I co-
authored an article and it was published in the Southwestern Journal of Social 
Science.  When I came home, I wrote two articles and they were published in the 
Florida State Teachers’ bulletin, and that was a black teachers association for the 
state.  I wrote another article, “The Lunchroom”, and that was published in the 
Florida State Lunchroom Association Bulletin. 

 
S: That’s wonderful. 
 
R: I take great pride in saying that writing maketh an exact man.  That is true.  I 

know people who wrote theses and dissertations and are exact people and don’t 
go around saying “you know” and “I mean” etc.  That has made a very terrific 
impression. 

 
S: I think that’s a very good lesson. 
 
R: Well, I enjoyed this. 
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S: I can’t thank you enough.  I’ve enjoyed your stories and I thank you so much for 

taking the time. 
 
R: Sure, sure. 
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